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In 2008, ICASP began a research study of the “Say Who You Are, Play Who You Are” 
workshops, a program offered to youth ages 10-18 who live with a variety of physical 
and developmental challenges. This series of improvisational workshops resulted from a 
partnership among ICASP, the Guelph Jazz Festival, and KidsAbility, an organization 
which provides children and young adults with disabilities with appropriate educational, 
physical, and socio-emotional support. 
Our study explores the potential of an improvisational approach to pedagogy to engage 
youth and educators in a learning process that values both individual growth and group 
cooperation. In elementary music programs, when music is introduced orally through 
simple songs, rhythms, and body movements, children with disabilities have 
opportunities to participate. However, as music education progresses to reading music 
and playing band instruments (usually by 13 or 14 years old in Canada and the United 
States), these children are excluded. Programs such as “Say Who You Are, Play Who 
You Are” aim to bring connectivity, self-awareness, creative thinking, and group 
cohesion to youth who are considered to be on the margins of the traditional education 
system due to a variety of physical and developmental challenges. 
On Aug. 16 and 17, 2008, Brampton-area educator and improviser Rich Marsella 
introduced eight young participants to his “junkyard gamelan,” an instrument consisting 
of three long, low racks that were hung with PVR pipes, chimes, and various homemade 
instruments, including a bicycle wheel and squeaky toys. He encouraged the students to 
bring in their own homemade instruments, add musical ideas to his graphic score, and 
take turns conducting. On Sept. 4 and 5, New-York saxophonist Matana Roberts and 
drummer Rob Wallace joined Rich Marsella as facilitators, adding new improvisational 
elements including call and response, a melodic through-line, and rhythmical elements. 
The youth and artists participated in a final concert at the Guelph Jazz Festival on Sept. 6, 
2008. 
Three ICASP project members attended each of the workshops and concert. One member 
observed and took notes of the proceedings, another video-recorded, and a third acted as 
a general aide to the artists and KidsAbility participants. We conducted a satisfaction 
survey of the youth and a series of in-person interviews with the participants, parents, 
artists, and KidsAbility staff members and volunteers to capture their impressions of the 
experience.           
In summer, 2009, Dr. Ajay Heble, Dr. Ellen Waterman, and PhD student Melissa Walker 
engaged in a wiki writing process with PhD student Ashlee Cunsolo Willox, and 
undergraduate student Rob Jackson. Ashlee and Rob were involved with another series of 
improvisational workshops with aggrieved urban youth in winter, 2009. Our multi- 
authored piece “Say Who You Are, Play Who You Are: Improvisation, Pedagogy, and 



Youth on the Margins” cross-analyses the findings from the improvisational workshops 
with KidsAbility and with Give Yourself Credit, a Guelph-area organization that provides 
alternative secondary schooling to at-risk youth. Musical improvisation as pedagogy, we 
argue, “yields positive results by fostering vibrant, cohesive communities within these 
urban youth populations, while increasing self-esteem, self-confidence, leadership, and 
social skills” (Heble et al. 1). It is our hope that our collaborative article on these outreach 
initiatives will be published sometime in 2010.  
We aim to continue this study throughout the remaining years of the Improvisation, 
Community, and Social Practice project. The second iteration of improvisational 
workshops with KidsAbility, led by musicians Jane Bunnett, Larry Kramer, and Rob 
Wallace, took place in fall, 2009, with tremendous success. The results of this research 
are currently being collected and analyzed, and will be published at a later date. 
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